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During the inaugural year of the Institutional Effectiveness (IE) Committee, the group met biweekly, beginning in late October 2010.  The group consisted of the following membership:
Wendy Sternberg, Associate Provost and Professor of Psychology (Chair)
Catherine Fennell, Director of Institutional Research
Christopher Chandler, Director of Human Resources
Diane Wilder, Assistant Vice President, Institutional Advancement
Jennifer O’Donnell, Web Communications Manager, Communications
Phil Bean, Dean of Academic Affairs
Mike Keaton, Senior Associate Director of Admission
Mary Ellen Luongo, Director of Enterprise Systems, Instructional and Information Technology
Mid-way through the year, Cris Fuller was appointed as Administrative Support for the Committee, however, her medical leave prevented her from attending any committee meetings.
The committee discussed (and took action on) several different topics during its first year, and makes recommendations to Senior Staff based on these discussions, as described below.
· Senior Exit Interview
Discussion: The committee discussed improvements to the Senior Exit Interview process, and coordinating the Exit Interview (conducted by the Dean’s Office) with our annual Senior Survey (in 2011, a comprehensive student survey was done). The Dean’s Office values the senior exit interview for a number of reasons, both for the closure experience it provides (which seems to be important to many students), and for the qualitative information that supplements, and cannot be readily obtained from, principally or solely multiple-choice online surveys instruments.  The IE committee sees the potential for the Senior Exit Interview to provide useful data for student learning assessment and improving departmental effectiveness, but only if the relevant questions are explicitly asked, and the data are appropriately shared with departments (and/or individuals). 
Action: Wendy Sternberg and Cathy Fennell met with representatives from the Dean’s Office to discuss the 2011 Senior Exit Interview.  The committee revised the questions to emphasize some key items from ongoing assessment efforts.  These revisions were communicated to the Dean’s Office, and many of these recommendations were adopted.  It was also agreed that the "effectiveness data" be summarized by graduate student employees of the Dean’s Office in Summer 2011, and the data shared with Senior Staff.  The new online format will allow for the data to be more effectively shared with relevant departments.  
Recommendation: Information from Senior Exit Interview must be shared with Senior Staff and then disseminated in an appropriate format for relevant departments (and/or individuals, where appropriate).  Discussions between the relevant Senior Staff member and the department/individual should focus on how to use the information extracted from the interviews to improve effectiveness.
· Alumni Database
Discussion:  We discussed the need for a better alumni database for better tracking of outcomes, coordinated with departments.  Any new data warehousing effort will require the an ERP system to be in place.
Action: We identified several items of data that could be collected (such as Senior project titles; extracurricular activities, Center-related activities and internships) and stored in the present system, and discussed the value of social networking sites to maintain connections with our alumni base.
Recommendation: In addition to the current information stored in the alumni database, the committee recommends designating a member (or assistant) for each academic department to obtain contact information from graduating seniors as they are leaving.  Departments are strongly encouraged to maintain social networking pages such as those available through Facebook or LinkedIn so that they can maintain connections to their alumni as their employment or educational situations change.
· Employee Evaluations
Discussion: We discussed strategies to increase compliance with employee reviews--perhaps by adjusting review dates, sending reminders to supervisors, and reporting back to Senior Staff and supervisors on completion rates. 
Action: Chris Chandler agreed to emphasize to supervisors the need to receive employee evaluation feedback, even if it is not on cycle with published due dates. Completion rates should be routinely presented to division supervisors to promote improvements in the future.  
Recommendation:  In addition to the above suggested improvements for 2011-2012, it is a recommendation of this committee that annual salary increases be linked to employee evaluations (i.e., no salary increase can be approved until an evaluation is provided to HR).  It was noted that Presidential leadership may be required in order to promote a culture where the annual evaluation process is valued and prioritized.
· Committee Year End Reports
Discussion: In the Middle States report, we committed to having our standing committee minutes made available on the web.  The transparency policy passed in December 2010 ensures that faculty standing committee reports will be available on the Provost’s webpage.  
Action: Committee heads must be contacted, reminding them of this responsibility.
Recommendation: The Provost’s Office must solicit Year End Reports from Faculty Standing Committees each Spring Semester.  These reports should be shared with the IE Committee and made available through links from the Committee’s webpage and through the IE website.
· Faculty Housing Analysis
Discussion:  The committee was requested to conduct an analysis of high school attendance patterns among faculty children living on or off campus, and college choice by school district attended, to inform future locations of faculty housing.
Action: Dick Wynn and Wendy Sternberg collected data on high school choice (public vs. private) and College attended (at least what we were able to gather from faculty self-report and college tuition benefit recipients).  Analysis of the data illustrated that faculty members living in Lower Merion Township were significantly more likely to send their children to the local public high schools compared to faculty living in Haverford Township, and that there was no substantial difference in the quality of the Colleges attended by graduates of Lower Merion vs. Haverford Township schools.  Of course, the data are incomplete (lacking context of normative data) and are correlational and/or qualitative, so they may not reveal the entire picture.
Recommendation: Continued discussion and analysis of a variety of issues related to faculty housing are to be carried out by relevant committees—Faculty Affairs and Planning Committee and the Administrative Advisory Committee (in consultation with the Board Property Committee)
· Student Learning Assessment
Discussion: Clearly one of the important priorities for the committee and central to its charge is to provide leadership in terms of student learning assessment projects.  The committee did not spend as much time on student learning assessment in its inaugural year (relative to discussions of institutional assessment) but will prioritize these tasks in 11-12.
Action: Current efforts in communicating the value and implementation of student learning assessment projects are being led by the faculty involved in the Teagle Grant.   This group of faculty reported to academic department chairs in March on their current projects.  Department chairs are being encouraged to initiate discussions regarding department level student learning goals with the expectation that these will be formalized and publicized on department webpages.  The time-line for this effort is AY11-12.
Recommendations: The profile of academic department chair responsibilities should include departmental student learning assessment projects.  It is also recommended that a position in the Provost’s Office support staff be devoted, at least in part, to supporting assessment projects.
· Surveying our students
Discussion: We talked about the value of the many survey instruments we implement annually of both our students and alumni.  We are wary of “over-surveying” our students and have concerns regarding response rates in our student body surveys, our senior surveys, and our freshman surveys (rates of which have been falling in recent years).
Action: The Dean’s Office indicated they would highlight the importance of the survey instruments during training of Customs-persons (to improve freshman response rates), and the President’s Office agreed to provide additional money for incentives to encourage students to participate in the surveys.
Recommendations: The IE committee should maintain a record of surveys conducted of students, faculty, and alumni constituencies.  
· IE Website
Discussion: We discussed the structure and function of a website dedicated to institutional effectiveness/assessment.
Action: Continued discussion
Recommendations: The IE website should be established during the 11-12 academic year.
· Other Project requests
Discussion: The committee received requests from CPGC and the Physics Department to assist with assessment projects related to the outcomes associated with CPGC internships and the effectiveness of patterns of physics courses as preparation for medical study.  There is a growing culture of inquiry-based decision-making, evidenced by discussions (outside the committee) with the KINSC (regarding assessment of off-campus internships) and the AAC&U group (discussing general education and global learning) on best practices for gathering data to support program effectiveness analysis.
Action: The committee has been working with the departments to identify data that could be made available and manpower (in the form of IE committee support) to assist with the projects.  Generally speaking, the IE Committee is well-positioned to identify appropriate data wherever it is located across the institution, and coordinate the delivery of it to the persons making the requests, but does not have the resources to do all such analyses.
Recommendations: The IE committee should continue to help coordinate and lead assessment efforts across the College.
· Career Development
Discussion: The President brought to the committee a concern related to career development skills and opportunities for alumni networking through the Career Development Office (CDO).  
Action: Wendy Sternberg met with the Director and Associate Director of CDO who were receptive to several ideas proposed during the IE Committee’s discussion. These are outlined below.  The committee also recognizes that once the College selects a new vendor for the alumni networking piece of the online alumni community, it will be easier to connect alumni and students for career networking purposes.  The committee endorses better utilization of this resource.  It is also suggested that the College consider whether the out-of-the-way physical location of CDO contributes to a lack of visibility on the part of the students.  
Recommendations: Two formal recommendations come from the Committee’s discussion of career development, and these have been endorsed by the leadership of CDO.  First, it should be required that students interested in campus work attend a CDO session that involves résumé development and formal interview techniques.  Second, it is recommended that the CDO formally coordinate with academic departments and faculty to hold disciplinary career sessions on a regular basis.  
· Looking ahead 2011-2012
Key items on our agenda for next year will be a renewed focus on Student Learning Assessment.  We will also be directing a project to help establish formal College Operating Procedures.  We will encourage departments to take the opportunity during this process to evaluate existing procedures (altering them where necessary) and to ensure that continuity would be possible in the event of the unexpected departure of key staff members.  With respect to Human Resources, we will also work towards establishing standardization of job descriptions and increasing transparency regarding exempt employee pay scales, and focusing on non-academic staff development.  We will also review our progress towards Middle States goals and initiate projects that will help us reach those goals by the time of our Periodic Review Report, due in June 2015.  One such project, already brought to the President’s attention, is to lead the community in a discussion of the College Statement of Purpose (our mission statement).  We also stand ready to assist departments and programs with assessment initiatives and will work to continue publicizing and supporting assessment efforts college-wide.
Lastly, although the President asked the IE committee to consider the College’s external reputation scores (as measured by US News and World Report rankings), the IE Committee felt it was ill-positioned to take on the task of improving the College’s reputation outside Haverford.  The Committee felt strongly that the committee purview, at least at first, involves assessing and improving internal procedures and processes.   Among its agenda items for 2011-2012, the Committee will review the schedule of external departmental evaluations—both administrative and academic—and make recommendations to Senior Staff on upcoming reviews to ensure that every College Department receives timely advice for maximizing its effectiveness and gains exposure that will bolster its national reputation.  There are also opportunities for College leadership to become more visible in regional meetings, such as those sponsored by AICUP in order to reach the “voting” administrators that may not be as familiar with Haverford as other institutions in our peer group.
For the committee,
Wendy Sternberg, Chair
